
Professional Advisory Committee

of the Division of Addiction Services

New Jersey Department of Human Services

Meeting Minutes

Location:  Monmouth County Human Services Building, Kozloski Road, Freehold

Date:  February 20, 2009

Attendance:  Ruben Abreu, Norwood Allen, Linda Chapman, Tony Comerford, Bill Daly, Marie Claire Florentino, Joanne Furze, Ian Gershman, Connie Greene, Manny Guantez, Elizabeth Hill, Phil Horowitz, Diane Litterer, Harry Morgan, Jass Pelland, Vera Sansone, Sue Seidenfeld, Megan Sullivan, Maria Varnavis-Robinson, Linda Voorhis, Lewis Ware
State Staff:  Lew Borsellino, Suzanne Borys, Andrea Connor, Elizabeth Conte, Dennis Donovan, Mollie Greene, Donald Hallcom, Marcia Matthews, Michael Miller, Geralyn Molinari, Harry Reyes, Dona Sinton, Lisa Mojer-Torres.
Welcome and Introductions:

Manny Guantez welcomed everyone and the membership approved the minutes.

DAS Report:
Mollie Greene was sitting in for Raquel Mazon Jeffers, who is out-of-town.

A message from Sue Neshin was read apologizing for not being able to be here today because of her medical and sends her regrets.

Kevin Martone, Assistant Commissioner of the Division of Mental Health Services, has been appointed Deputy Commissioner over DAS, DMHS, CBVI and DDHH.  This is part of a restructuring of DHS, and should in no way signal consolidation of addictions and mental health but rather an enhanced collaboration and coordination.  Jon Poag has been announced as the Interim Assistant Commissioner of DMHS.

Budget Update

New Jersey faces serious challenges and measures to address the shortfall.  No information has been released yet regarding 2010, but DAS is stable for 2009.

The $2.3 million NETI reduction was from fund balances that DAS had anticipated using to expand its NETI treatment voucher program.   $9.5 million has been returned to Treasury over the last two years with an additional $6.9 million this year unless DAS is able to demonstrate a draw-down from the voucher treatment pool.  DAS is currently looking at modifying some of the requirements for eligibility to stimulate an additional use of these treatment vouchers.

$1.8 million from the DUII funds were also returned to Treasury.  These funds were unexpended.
Currently, DAS is seeing an increase in utilization of fee-for-service initiatives.  As a result, they are looking into spending caps.

The State worker furlough that the Governor is proposing would be one day in May and one day in June.  Each office is submitting a plan as to how to accomplish this task.  Complete shutdown of 24/7 programs is not feasible, so these programs are looking into their options.  

SAI treatment fund experienced a $4 million reduction in unspent funds.

Lew Borsellino stated that there was no significant impact on DAS or DAS treatment providers as a result of any of these reductions.  

Lew Ware expressed concern that there are only two approved NETI providers in Essex County.  Mollie explained that a third is coming on board with DAS looking into ways to expand and increase capacity, especially for outpatient and outpatient methadone treatment.

SJI is approaching the ceiling of their available funds.  Lew Borsellino stated he will be dealing with this issue next week.

Hybrid Contract Policy

DAS already has some agencies complying with this new policy.  DAS is looking at this policy by modalities and what trends and patterns exist.  They are working towards developing a more accurate picture of what is happening in this regard.

On March 12 at 2:00pm, DAS will host a meeting regarding the draft form of the proposed residential regulations.  An email will be going out later today to providers inviting one representative from each licensed program to provide feedback and comments.  This process will facilitate the formal process while emphasizing it is a draft.  If you would like to attend or have any questions, call Beverly Cribbs at 609-984-3315.

DAS is offering additional medical ASAM update training on March 19-20, 2009.  A limited number of scholarships are available for medical directors.  Call Beverly Cribbs to respond.

DAS Fiscal Agent

Geralyn Molinari explained that, currently, DAS has three agencies that pay bills for them.  The new fiscal agent will consolidate these efforts.  The grant was awarded to CSC Covansys, which is located in Kansas.  The intent is to integrate so that all information is entered into one system for patients whose treatment crosses over into multiple programs.  This will allow elimination of duplication and facilitate payment to the providers.

Lew Borsellino explained that providers would have a single point of entry for entering client information.  Harry Morgan thanked DAS for implementing this system.

IDTA

Christine Scalise announced that DAS, DCF, and the AOC have joined in submitting an application to the National Center for Child Abuse and Welfare to recievie In Depth Technical Assistance to promote a systems and practice change.  The main goal is to improve outcomes for the families involved in the child welfare, substance abuse and judicial system.  Four State were awarded the grants:  New Jersey, California Seminal Tribe, Arizona, and Florida.  Essex County has been chosen as the pilot county for the project.  They are hoping to promote the use of Recovery Mentors in the Family Court procedures.  A kick-off event has been planned for May 20, 2009.  It will be hosted by Integrity House at the Harrison Williams House.  DAS will be formulating an Advisory Committee to work on the goals along with consultants that will be coming from California. 

The Advisory Committee is looking for representation from PAC, possibly three members and an alternate.  In addition, it is looking for the following representation:  one member from a provider organization from each treatment modality, CPSAI and County Representation.  In total, they are looking for approximately 25 representatives from the substance abuse treatment community.

For more information or if you are interested in participating in the committee, you can contact Christine Scalise at christine.scalise@dhs.state.nj.us.

Discussion on tobacco cessation

Vicki Fresolone was unable to attend today’s meeting, so Mollie Greene facilitated the conversation.  Mollie asked the PAC to engage in an active dialogue about tobacco and how it relates to staff and clients—i.e., what have programs experienced in the past, what challenges did they face, and what strategies did they employ to address the challenges, what worked and what did not.  New Jersey was once the leader in addressing tobacco, thanks to the work of Dr. John Slade and the Addressing Tobacco Program.  

Some of the comments included:

· Staff must be a part of buying into the policies that are developed.

· Smoking has been used as a behavior regulator at some programs, using it as a reward.

· Staff must understand the Stages of Change as they relate to tobacco cessation.

· One-fourth of mental health clients die from tobacco.  

· Providing ongoing groups to educate clients and support groups assist clients in their recovery process.

· Tobacco must be addressed as part of a total recovery process.

· Research shows that tobacco cessation in conjunction with addiction and mental health treatment provides more successful outcomes rather than separating tobacco out from treatment.

· Physicians need more training regarding nicotine cessation.

· When NRT distribution was made available to the providers through the Addressing Tobacco project, many clients were able to successfully quit smoking.

· Efforts need to be determined based upon treatment modalities, type of patients, and cost.

· Study of 2,600 adults at Sunrise House demonstrated that 83% of calls for admission asked whether they were allowed to smoke at the program.  

· The cost is approximately $200/month per client for NRTs, which equals 1-1/2 days of residential treatment reimbursement, making it cost prohibitive unless there is funding specifically for NRTs.

· Onsite NRTs, along with the support that was provided by Addressing Tobacco proved very successful.  When the funding went away, the program went away.

· Residential programs saw a dramatic decrease in employee smoking when they went smoke-free.

· New Jersey smoking rates are one of the lowest in the country at about 17% but those that continue to smoke are more pathologically addicted.

· Regarding adolescents – families often sabotage the provider’s efforts to assist the adolescent with becoming tobacco free.

· When asked if they want to stop smoking, most clients respond ‘yes’.

· Client-centered approach will get the best results.

· We need more money to effectively address this issue.

Mollie thanks the Committee for their forthright comments.  DAS is trying to protect a pool of money that they identified and hope to be able to use for NRT and other supports including training. 

Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.
Next Meeting is March 20, 2009 at 10 am.


